

R Street Shorts No. 136 May 2024

Preventing HIV with Pharmacist-Prescribed PrEP

By Chelsea Boyd



Policies that facilitate pharmacist prescribing have the potential to help more people use PrEP, which can decrease health care costs by preventing new HIV infections.

Introduction

In 2021, an estimated 32,100 Americans were infected with human immunodeficiency virus (HIV).¹ The Department of Health and Human Services' 2019 taskforce "Ending the HIV Epidemic in the United States" (EHE) aims to decrease new HIV infections to 9,300 cases by 2025 and 3,000 cases by 2030.² Although the number of new HIV infections in the United States has been decreasing, significant progress is necessary to meet these targets.³

Individuals can minimize their risk of acquiring HIV by using a number of harm reduction strategies. For people who inject drugs, using sterile injection equipment can prevent HIV transmission. Similarly, using condoms consistently and properly can prevent HIV transmission through sex. These strategies were among the main methods of reducing HIV transmission until 2012 when the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) first approved pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) for the prevention of HIV among HIV-negative individuals.⁴ Currently, PrEP is available as a daily oral pill or a long-acting injectable.⁵ When used as directed, PrEP is extraordinarily effective at preventing HIV infection, reducing the risk of getting HIV from sex and injection drug use by about 99 percent and 74 percent, respectively.⁶

Although PrEP use has increased dramatically among some demographic groups, there are significant differences in PrEP use by race, sex/gender, and sexual orientation.⁷ These differences are due to many factors, including HIV-related stigma; homophobia and transphobia; provider accessibility and hesitancy or unwillingness to prescribe; and individual perception of HIV risk.⁸ Although at-risk individuals should proactively take steps to decrease their risk of acquiring HIV, implementing the right polices can help overcome some of the barriers.

The EHE set a goal that 50 percent of people who could benefit from PrEP would have a prescription by 2025.⁹ Achieving this target will require multiple policy and social interventions.¹⁰ A key policy mechanism that could increase PrEP accessibility is expanding pharmacists' scope of practice to include prescribing PrEP directly to a client, without involving another prescribing health care provider. Policies that facilitate pharmacist prescribing have the potential to help more people use PrEP, which can decrease health care costs by averting new HIV infections.

This paper describes HIV and PrEP statistics by state, discusses different pharmacy access models, and explores the benefits of expanding PrEP access.



PrEP reduces the risk of getting HIV from sex and injection drug use by about 99 percent and 74 percent, respectively.



R Street Shorts No. 136 May 2024

Pharmacy Access Models

Pharmacies are some of the most accessible points of health care delivery in the nation, with about 89 percent of Americans living within 5 miles of a pharmacy.¹¹ Additionally, American consumers report that, if it meant lower health care costs, they would trust pharmacists to deliver health care services and prescribe medications.¹² These factors make pharmacies and pharmacists an ideal addition to the PrEP-prescribing landscape.

Legal mechanisms that allow pharmacists to prescribe PrEP and other medications can be loosely grouped into two categories: delegated prescribing and independent prescribing. Delegated prescribing, often through a collaborative practice agreement (CPA), means that a health care provider with prescriptive authority (usually a physician) authorizes a pharmacist to perform certain elements of patient care (in this case, issue a prescription). Pharmacists can negotiate CPAs for an individual patient or a specific patient population, depending on the needs of the providers and patient(s), as well as state law.¹³ Because a pharmacist must find another provider to issue the CPA, this mechanism requires extra initiative from individual providers.¹⁴

Independent prescribing, sometimes called direct prescribing, can be authorized through a statewide standing order or protocol or through legislation that provides a framework of criteria that dictate the circumstances in which a pharmacist can prescribe. The most important difference between the two mechanisms is that statewide standing orders or protocols usually apply to one medication or one class of medications, while the framework model is more general and can apply to a broader range of medications.¹⁵

For the purposes of this analysis, we chose to focus on the 14 states that have authorized independent prescribing of PrEP through legislation codified by Dec. 31, 2023 (Table 1), although implementation of the legislation may not have occurred immediately. Laws governing CPAs are significantly more heterogeneous and often are not specific to PrEP, making it difficult to know if pharmacists in states that allow CPAs are using them to facilitate PrEP prescriptions. For these reasons, we did not include states that allow pharmacists to prescribe through CPAs in this analysis.

State	Year Legislation Passed
Arkansas	2023
California	2019
Colorado	2020
Connecticut	2023
Idaho	2019
Illinois	2023
Maine	2021
Montana	2023
Nevada	2021
New Mexico	2023
Oregon	2021
Rhode Island	2023
Utah	2021
Virgina	2021



Pharmacies are some of the most accessible points of health care delivery in the nation, with about 89 percent of Americans living within 5 miles of a pharmacy.



Western states have led the way in expanding pharmacists' scope of practice related to PrEP, with states in the Midwest and along the East Coast adopting this legislation more slowly. The first states to enable independent prescribing of PrEP were Idaho and California in 2019. Most states that adopted this legislation did so in 2021 and 2023.

Of the states that have authorized independent prescribing of PrEP, most gave this authority through a statewide standing order or protocol. Montana and Idaho are exceptions, as they adopted the framework model, allowing pharmacists to prescribe any medication that meets a set of criteria laid out by the board of pharmacy.¹⁷ This means that Idaho and Montana's legislation is not specifically related to PrEP, but pharmacists are allowed to prescribe PrEP because it meets the stated criteria.¹⁸ Illinois' prescribing law is also different because it requires pharmacists to get a prescriber to issue a standing order for PrEP, rather than there being a statewide standing order or protocol.¹⁹ Because the standing order is an arrangement between a pharmacist and another medical provider, in some ways the law is more similar to laws that allow pharmacist prescribing through non-patient-specific CPAs.²⁰ We included Illinois in the analysis because the law allows the Illinois Department of Public Health to issue a standing order, although they have not done so as of April 2024.²¹

HIV and PrEP Statistics Analyzed

To assess geographic trends in HIV-and PrEP-related statistics, we used data from multiple sources. This section discusses state-level HIV and PrEP statistics compiled from our analysis to identify geographic trends in unmet need and pharmacist prescribing. We briefly describe key definitions for terms that will be used in this discussion in Table 2.

Variable	Definition
Independent Prescriptive Authority	The ability for pharmacists to provide an initial PrEP prescription for a patient without collaborating with another medical provider who has prescriptive authority. Relates to how pharmacists' scope of practice is defined. ²²
PrEP-to-Need Ratio (PNR)	The ratio of the number of PrEP users in a given year to the number of people newly diagnosed with HIV in a given year. This metric assesses if PrEP use matches a populations needs for HIV prevention. A lower value means there is greater unmet need. ²³
PrEP Coverage	The estimated percentage of people who could benefit from PrEP who have been prescribed PrEP. ²⁴

Table 2: Variables and Definitions

Since the ultimate goal of PrEP is to prevent people from acquiring HIV, it is informative to assess the HIV diagnosis rates in states that have allowed independent PrEP prescribing compared to those that have not. In general, HIV diagnosis rates are highest in the southern states.²⁵ Among the states that allow independent PrEP prescribing, Nevada has the highest HIV diagnosis rate (18.9 per 100,000 people).²⁶ Five of the 14 states that allow independent PrEP prescribing are among the states with comparatively low HIV rates (less than or equal to 5.5 per 100,000 people).²⁷ Notably, the southern states, many of which have high diagnosis rates, are not expanding access through independent pharmacist prescribing.

R Street Shorts No. 136 May 2024



The first states to enable independent prescribing of PrEP were Idaho and California in 2019.



Figure 1: PrEP-to-Need Ratio (2022)

PNR is a calculated measure that represents how much unmet need for PrEP exists within a geographic area. It does not explain if individual need is being met appropriately. This map visualizes the states divided into five groups of equal size based on their PNR value.



Source: Sullivan et al. https://www.jmir.org/2020/10/e23173.



The PNR assesses PrEP use relative to new HIV diagnoses. Figure 1 shows each state's 2022 PNR. Once again, the states with the greatest unmet need are concentrated in the South, but there are several Midwestern states also register a relatively high unmet need. Of the states that have passed independent PrEP prescribing legislation, four out of 14 are among the states where there is the lowest unmet need for PrEP, suggesting that those states recognized the potential benefits of expanding pharmacy-based PrEP access even with comparatively low unmet need.

Looking at the health care provider landscape is also informative when assessing the potential impact of independent PrEP prescribing. Primary care providers (PCPs) are the front line for getting PrEP prescriptions to the patients who can benefit from them. But no state has enough PCPs to meet their populations' needs fully.²⁸ Rhode Island has the highest percent of need met at 72.1 percent, but that still leaves a substantial gap to fill. Furthermore, not all PCPs prescribe PrEP; the reasons for this are varied, but there is evidence that 55 to 72 percent of PCPs are unwilling to prescribe the medication.²⁹ In fact, in 2019, only 13.6 percent of general practice/family medicine physicians, 8.1 percent of internal medicine physicians, 4.5 percent of nurse practitioners, and 4.1 percent of physician assistants prescribed PrEP. Though these are increases from 2014, significant gaps remain.³⁰

Additionally, PrEP prescribers are not evenly distributed throughout the country, with most practicing in urban areas.³¹ The ratio of PrEP providers to people who could benefit from PrEP is lowest in the South, where there is a high unmet need for PrEP³². For example, one study conducted in the South found that more than 50 percent of counties and zip code tabulated areas did not have an existing PrEP provider, whereas only 14 percent did not have a pharmacy.³³ Given these statistics, there is a clear need to find ways to expand access to PrEP outside of primary care settings, such as through pharmacist prescribing.

We also conducted analyses to assess the individual associations between HIV diagnosis rate, PrEP coverage, PNR, and percent of PCP need met and a state having passed



Expanding access to PrEP can decrease medical costs by preventing new HIV infections, increase consumer choice of PrEP access points, and decrease the strain on the primary care system.



independent prescribing legislation. We did not find a statistical association between any of these variables and a state having passed independent prescribing legislation. It is important to note that many factors affect HIV diagnosis rates, PrEP coverage, and PNR, making it challenging to link any individual policy change to differences in these variables. Additionally, the lag in HIV data reporting, along with how recently many states had passed the relevant legislation, limited the possible analyses. Due to these limitations, we did not seek to evaluate the impact of codifying independent prescribing legislation based on any of these variables.

Why Policymakers Should Want to Expand PrEP Access

The United States has the tools to achieve the EHE goal of reducing HIV infections by 90 percent by 2030.³⁴ Increasing PrEP use among people who could benefit from the medication is a key step toward meeting this goal. In fact, recent research found that as PrEP coverage in states increased, new HIV diagnoses decreased.³⁵ Other studies have found that people who live in areas with more PrEP-prescribing locations are more willing to use PrEP.³⁶ Preventing HIV infection improves community health, but it benefits society in other ways, too. Expanding access to PrEP can decrease medical costs by averting new HIV infections, increase consumer choice of PrEP access points, and decrease the strain on the primary care system.³⁷

Medical Costs

Helping people avoid getting HIV decreases the human cost of managing a chronic illness, and it decreases medical costs. One only has to look at the difference between government spending related to disease treatment and disease prevention to appreciate the need to give equal priority to both. In 2022, the federal government budgeted \$28.7 billion for health care services and treatment for people living with HIV, yet only \$1.1 billion went to HIV prevention.³⁸ A 2022 report estimated that at the population level, the drug and ancillary costs (i.e, lab testing and clinic visits) of getting at least 50 percent of eligible people to use PrEP (the EHE goal) would be about \$1.4 billion over 10 years.³⁹ The report estimates that an additional \$4.75 billion over 10 years would be required to conduct outreach and education to get to the 50 percent goal.⁴⁰ However, just the medical savings associated the new HIV cases avoided by reaching the 50 percent target would amount to more than \$2.27 billion over 10 years.⁴¹ Using this analysis, the medical savings for preventing HIV cases would more than cover the direct medical costs of increasing PrEP coverage to 50 percent.

Consumer Choice

Consumer surveys have confirmed that there is interest in and willingness to access PrEP services through pharmacies. In a small survey of 49 people currently receiving PrEP at a specialty pharmacy in Arizona, about 84 percent agreed that they would be comfortable having a pharmacist provide their initial PrEP prescription.⁴² Similarly, another survey of the general population found that 58.1 percent of respondents had no concerns with pharmacists prescribing PrEP.⁴³ In both surveys, common reasons for being concerned about pharmacists independently prescribing PrEP included having a closer relationship with their physician, pharmacists' level of training, and privacy considerations.⁴⁴

Although some individuals have concerns about pharmacist-prescribed PrEP, others also have concerns about securing PrEP from a PCP. In one survey, 80 percent of men who have sex with men said that they did not want to talk to their PCP about PrEP.⁴⁵ However, a different survey found that 80 percent of men who expressed concerns about accessing health care services because someone might find out that they have sex with men were willing to be screened for PrEP at a pharmacy.⁴⁶ With this juxtaposition in mind, allowing pharmacist-prescribed PrEP would give patients the ability to choose between familiarity (PCP prescribed) and anonymity (pharmacist prescribed) depending on the needs of the patient. Finally, despite some people expressing discomfort with pharmacist prescribing,

R Street Shorts—Preventing HIV with Pharmacist-Prescribed PrEP

R Street Shorts No. 136 May 2024



The United States has the tools to achieve the EHE goal of reducing HIV infections by 90 percent by 2030.



all of the respondents in the Arizona survey felt that allowing pharmacists to prescribe PrEP would benefit their community. $^{\rm 47}$

Health Care Workforce Considerations

The Association of American Medical Colleges predicts that by 2034, the United States will be short between 17,800 and 48,000 PCPs.⁴⁸ For this reason, finding ways to better utilize all medical providers, including pharmacists, is vital. A 2023 study quantified how expanding PrEP access through pharmacies could expand access to the medication in southern states.⁴⁹ The study found that PrEP prescribing locations in the South could increase 80.9 fold by integrating pharmacies into the HIV prevention care landscape.⁵⁰

Equally important as workforce statistics are pharmacists' attitudes toward prescribing PrEP. A survey of California pharmacists found that 96 percent said pharmacy-based PrEP and post-exposure prophylaxis (PEP) was important, and 81 percent were willing to prescribe these medications to clients.⁵¹ Another survey of pharmacists in South Carolina found that 86 percent would be willing to prescribe PrEP.⁵²

Another important consideration about expanding pharmacists' independent prescribing authority is whether pharmacists are knowledgeable enough about PrEP to prescribe it. Many states that have allowed independent prescribing include training recommendations in the legislation to address this concern, although a survey of medical and pharmacy students found no difference in PrEP knowledge between the disciplines.⁵³ Studies that compared pharmacist-led PrEP clinics to physician-led clinics found similar patient retention rates in both settings.⁵⁴

Legislative Best Practices

Simply authorizing pharmacists to prescribe PrEP independently will not ensure that pharmacies choose to offer this service. There are a few legislative best practices that can make it more feasible for pharmacists to offer PrEP prescribing as a service.



Ensure that legislation allows pharmacists to order, interpret, and bill insurance for laboratory tests and receive reimbursement for PrEP services.⁵⁵



Make legislation flexible enough to account for new forms of PrEP that may be approved in the future.⁵⁶



Specify that pharmacists can administer, not just prescribe, long-acting injectable PrEP.⁵⁷

Ensure that the pharmacist can prescribe a large enough supply of PrEP to cover a patient through the referral process, if required. For example, in 2024, California updated their PrEP prescribing legislation to extend the prescription length from a 60-day supply to a 90-day supply.⁵⁸

Conclusion

Increasing PrEP use has decreased the HIV diagnosis rate in the United States.⁵⁹ Although PrEP coverage has increased since 2019, and more states are allowing pharmacists to independently prescribe PrEP, there is room to improve. For policymakers considering expanding pharmacists' scope of practice to include prescribing PrEP, legislative models already exist. Evidence shows that consumers are interested in being able to get a PrEP prescription from a pharmacist and that pharmacist prescribing may reach people who otherwise might not explore PrEP as an option. Although HIV is no longer the death sentence that it was when it was first identified, preventing new HIV infections remains important. Allowing pharmacists to prescribe PrEP is one policy strategy that can help end the HIV epidemic.

About the Author

Chelsea Boyd is a resident research fellow at the R Street Institute.



Endnotes

- 1. Minority HIV/AIDS Fund, "U.S. Statistics," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Dec. 7, 2023. https://www.hiv.gov/hiv-basics/overview/data-and-trends/statistics.
- 2. Ibid.
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. Minority HIV/AIDS Fund, "FDA Approves First Drug for Reducing the Risk of Sexually Acquired HIV Infection," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, July 16, 2012. https://www.hiv.gov/blog/fda-approves-first-drug-for-reducing-the-risk-of-sexually-acquired-hiv-infection.
- 5. National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases, "Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis (PrEP) to Prevent HIV," National Institutes of Health, March 1, 2024. https://www. niaid.nih.gov/diseases-conditions/pre-exposure-prophylaxis-prep.
- 6. "Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis (PrEP)," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, July 5, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/hiv/risk/prep/index.html.
- 7. "PrEP for HIV Prevention in the U.S.," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Sept. 19, 2023. https://www.cdc.gov/nchhstp/newsroom/fact-sheets/hiv/PrEP-for-hiv-prevention-in-the-US-factsheet.html.
- 8. Marcela Antonini et al., "Barriers to Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis (PrEP) Use for HIV: An Integrative Review," Brazilian Journal of Nursing 76:3 (June 26, 2023). https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10292616.
- 9. "Ending the HIV Epidemic in the U.S. Progress," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, June 9, 2023. https://www.cdc.gov/endhiv/ehe-progress/index.html.
- 10. "PrEP for HIV Prevention in the U.S." https://www.cdc.gov/nchhstp/newsroom/fact-sheets/hiv/PrEP-for-hiv-prevention-in-the-US-factsheet.html.
- 11. Lucas A. Berenbrok et al., "Access to Community Pharmacies: A Nationwide Geographic Information Systems Cross-Sectional Analysis," *Journal of the American Pharmacists Association* 62:6 (December 2022), pp. 1816-1822. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1544319122002333.
- 12. "US Survey Signals Big Shifts in Primary Care to Pharmacy and Clinic Settings as Consumers Seek Lower Medication and Healthcare Costs," *Wolters Kulwer*, Dec. 7, 2023. https://www.wolterskluwer.com/en/news/us-survey-signals-big-shifts-in-primary-care-to-pharmacy-and-clinic-settings.
- National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, "Collaborative Practice Agreements and Pharmacists' Patient Care Services: A Resource for Pharmacists," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, October 2013. https://www.cdc.gov/dhdsp/pubs/docs/translational_tools_pharmacists.pdf.
- Ed McGinley, "Pathways to Pharmacist Prescriptive Authority," National Association of Boards of Pharmacy, Sept. 16, 2017. https://nabpdistrict1.pharmacy/wpcontent/uploads/2017/09/2-ppg-HO-Law.pdf; Alex J. Adams and Michael E. Klepser, "Pharmacist Prescribing Models for HIV Pre-exposure and Post-exposure Prophylaxis," Annals of Pharmacotherapy 58:4 (July 21, 2023). https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/10600280231187171.
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. National Alliance of State and Territorial AIDS Directors, "Pharmacists' Authority to Initiate PrEP and PEP and Engage in Collaborative Practice Agreements," July 5, 2023. https://nastad.org/resources/pharmacists-authority-engage-collaborative-practice-agreements-and-initiate-prep-pep-and; Jennifer Cocohoba et al., "Legislation Expanding Pharmacist Scope of Practice to Furnish Human Immunodeficiency Virus Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis: A Content Analysis," *Journal of the American College of Clinical Pharmacy* 7:1 (January 2024), pp. 25-30. https://accpjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/jac5.1906; Adams and Klepser. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/10600280231187171; Montana State Legislature. https://leg.mt.gov/bills/2023/billhtml/SB0112.htm.
- 17. Adams and Klepser. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/10600280231187171.
- Montana State Legislature, "Montana Senate Bill 112," April 17, 2023. https://leg.mt.gov/bills/2023/billhtml/SB0112.htm; "Title 54, Ch. 17, Sec. 54-1705," Idaho State Legislature, July 1, 2023. https://legislature.idaho.gov/statutesrules/idstat/title54/t54ch17/sect54-1705.
- 19. Adams and Klepser. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/10600280231187171.
- 20. Ibid; "Pharmacists' Authority to Initiate PrEP and PEP and Engage in Collaborative Practice Agreements," National Alliance of State and Territorial AIDS Directors., July 5, 2023. https://nastad.org/resources/pharmacists-authority-engage-collaborative-practice-agreements-and-initiate-prep-pep-and.
- 21. "Pharmacists' Authority to Initiate PrEP and PEP and Engage in Collaborative Practice Agreements." https://nastad.org/resources/pharmacists-authority-engagecollaborative-practice-agreements-and-initiate-prep-pep-and.
- 22. Jennifer Cocohoba et al., "Legislation Expanding Pharmacist Scope of Practice to Furnish Human Immunodeficiency Virus Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis: A Content Analysis," *Journal of the American College of Clinical Pharmacy* 7:1 (January 2024), pp. 25-30. https://accpjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/ jac5.1906; Adams and "Klepser. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/10600280231187171; Montana State Legislature. https://leg.mt.gov/bills/2023/ billhtml/SB0112.htm.
- 23. Patrick Sean Sullivan et al., "A Data Visualization and Dissemination Resource to Support HIV Prevention and Care at the Local Level: Analysis and Uses of the AIDSVu Public Data Resource," *Journal of Medical Internet Research* 22:10 (Oct. 23, 2020). https://www.jmir.org/2020/10/e23173.
- 24. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Atlas Plus: HIV, Hepatitis, STD, TB, Social Determinants of Health Data," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, last accessed March 13, 2024. https://gis.cdc.gov/grasp/nchhstpatlas/tables.html.
- 25. Ibid.
- 26. Ibid.
- 27. Ibid.
- 28. "PrEP for HIV Prevention in the U.S." https://www.cdc.gov/nchhstp/newsroom/fact-sheets/hiv/PrEP-for-hiv-prevention-in-the-US-factsheet.html.
- 29. Weiming Zhu et al., "Trends in the Number and Characteristics of HIV Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis Providers in the United States, 2014–2019," *Journal of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome* 88:3 (Nov. 1, 2021) p. 282-289.https://journals.lww.com/jaids/fulltext/2021/11010/trends_in_the_number_and_characteristics_of_hiv.9.aspx; Storholm, Erik D et al., "Primary Care Providers' Knowledge, Attitudes, and Beliefs About HIV Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis (PrEP): Informing Network-Based Interventions," *AIDS Education and Prevention* 33:4 (2021), pp. 325-344. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8559721/.
- 30. Weiming Zhu et al. https://journals.lww.com/jaids/fulltext/2021/11010/trends in the number and characteristics of hiv.9.aspx.
- 31. Ibid.
- 32. Ibid.
- Kristin R.V. Harrington et al., "Examination of HIV Preexposure Prophylaxis Need, Availability, and Potential Pharmacy Integration in the Southeastern US," JAMA Network Open 6:7 (July 3, 2023). https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10375311.
- 34. Minority HIV/AIDS Fund, "EHE Overview," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Dec. 4, 2023. https://www.hiv.gov/federal-response/ending-thehivepidemic/overview.
- 35. Patrick S. Sullivan et al., "Association of State-Level PrEP Coverage and State-Level HIV Diagnoses, US, 2012-2021," Conference on Retroviruses and Opportunistic Infections, March 2024. https://www.croiconference.org/abstract/association-of-state-level-prep-coverage-and-state-level-hiv-diagnoses-us-2012-2021.
- 36. Harrington et al. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10375311.



Endnotes Cont.

- 37. Amanda Honeycutt et al., "U.S. PrEP Cost Analysis: Final Report," RTI International, Nov. 21, 2022, p. 17. https://hivhep.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/ PrEP_Cost_Final_Report_21November2022.pdf; Susan Lutz et al., "Patient Perspectives of Pharmacists Prescribing HIV Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis: A Survey of Patients Receiving Antiretroviral Therapy," *Journal of the American Pharmacists Association* 61:2 (April 2021), pp. 75-79. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/ article/abs/pii/S1544319120304817; Victoria Zhu et al., "Patient Perception of Community Pharmacists Prescribing Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis for HIV Prevention," *Journal of the American Pharmacists Association* 60:6 (December 2020), pp. 781-788. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S154431912030128X; Daniel I. Alohan et al., "Examining Pharmacies' Ability to Increase Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis Access for Black Men Who Have Sex with Men in the United States," *Journal of the American Pharmacists Association* 63:2 (April 2023), pp. 547-554. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10065894; Elizabeth Briand, "Pharmacists Poised to Fill Gaps Amid Primary Care Shortage," American Pharmacists Association, *Pharmacy Today* 30:1 (January 2024). https://www.pharmacist. com/Publications/Pharmacy-Today/Article/pharmacists-poised-to-fill-gaps-amid-primary-care-shortage.
- 38. "U.S. Federal Funding for HIV/AIDS: Trends Over Time," KFF, March 26, 2024. https://www.kff.org/hivaids/fact-sheet/u-s-federal-funding-for-hivaids-trends-overtime.
- 39. Honeycutt et al., p. 17. https://hivhep.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/PrEP Cost Final Report 21November2022.pdf.
- 40. Ibid.
- 41. Ibid. p. 19.
- 42. Lutz et al. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1544319120304817.
- 43. Zhu et al. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S154431912030128X.
- 44. Lutz et al. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1544319120304817; Zhu et al. https://www.sciencedirect.com/sciencedirect.com/sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1544319
- 45. Lutz et al. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1544319120304817.
- 46. Alohan et al. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10065894.
- 47. Lutz et al. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1544319120304817.
- 48. Tim Dall et al., "The Complexities of Physician Supply and Demand: Projections from 2019 to 2034," Association of American Medical Colleges, June 2021. https://www.aamc.org/media/54681/download.
- 49. Harrington et al. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC10375311.
- 50. Ibid.
- Lauren A. Hunter et al., "Opportunities to Increase Access to HIV Prevention: Evaluating the Implementation of Pharmacist-Initiated Pre-exposure Prophylaxis in California," Open Forum Infectious Diseases 10:11 (November 2023). https://academic.oup.com/ofid/article/10/11/ofad549/7342163.
- 52. Charles M. Burns et al., "A Survey of South Carolina Pharmacists' Readiness to Prescribe Human Immunodeficiency Virus Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis," *Journal of the American College of Clinical Pharmacy* 6:4 (April 2023), pp. 329-338. https://accpjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/jac5.1773.
- 53. Zhu et al. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S154431912030128X; Samuel R. Bunting et al., "Knowledge of HIV and HIV Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis Among Medical and Pharmacy Students: A National, Multi-Site, Cross-Sectional Study," *Preventive Medicine Reports* 24 (Oct. 7, 2021). https://www. ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8683973; Cocohoba et al. https://accpjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/jac5.1906.
- 54. Alice Zhao et al., "Pharmacy-Based Interventions to Increase Use of HIV Pre-exposure Prophylaxis in the United States: A Scoping Review," AIDS and Behavior 26 (Oct. 20, 2021), pp. 1377-1392. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10461-021-03494-4.
- 55. Cocohoba et al. https://accpjournals.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/jac5.1906.
- 56. Ibid.
- 57. Ibid.
- 58. "California Senate Bill No. 339," California State Legislature, Feb. 7, 2024. https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billTextClient.xhtml?bill_id=202320240SB339.
- 59. Kamron Griffith and Frank Romanelli, "Pharmacists and the Next Generation of HIV Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis," *Journal of the American Pharmacists Association* 62:5 (October 2022), pp. 1542-2545. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S154431912200231X.